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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL

TO THE DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

GRASS DALE CONFERENCE CENTER

MINUTES OF MAY 17, 2007

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Dr. Anthony Brazen, Andrea Guest, Carol Harman, Shirley Jackson, James Lafferty, Robert Marceluk, George Meldrum, Lisa Pertzoff, Charles Sawchenko, Chuck Tarver, Paula Voshell, Gary Wirt

Members Excused:  Janet Ray, Mary Wicks

Members Absent:  Joseph Connor, Pierre Stevens

Associate Members Present:  Sally Allshouse, Doyle Dobbins, Howard Isenberg, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, Rita Marocco, Cathy McKay

Interested Parties:  Christel Bartleson, Vince Boehm, Penny Chelucci, Renata Henry, Eliza Hirst, Patricia Maichle, Aimee McFarlan, Jennifer Ferguson Reid, Rev. Dr. William Rhines, Kim Whitelock

	TOPIC
Call to Order
Review of Minutes

Chairman’s Report

Ad Hoc Committee on Associate Membership

Budget Committee

DPC Advisory Committee
Membership Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Adjournment
	DISCUSSION
Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:07 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.
Chairman Lafferty indicated that he has nothing new to report at this time.
Gary Wirt reviewed the function of and the recommendations made by the ad hoc committee.  He recognized the committee’s endorsement of all the recommendations.  Discussion followed regarding attendance requirements.
Methods to increase Council attendance were briefly discussed.  Meeting participants were asked to forward suggestions electronically on the subject of meeting hours and attendance to Vice-Chairman Meldrum at gmeldrum@nemours.org for Council’s consideration at the June meeting.
It was noted that recommendations for Council membership should be submitted to Vice-Chairman Meldrum.
Chairman Lafferty expressed his appreciation to the committee for the recommendations made.  

Doyle Dobbins reported that the Joint Finance Committee will begin the markup process May 21.   Mr. Dobbins briefly reviewed the consequences of the proposed cigarette tax increase.  Comments related to the passage of the excise tax were shared.  Concerns were expressed regarding tying revenues for entitlements to an excise tax and the potential for losing federal funds for the Money Follows the Person pilot program. 
Gary Wirt reported that the advisory committee met on May 16 at 2:30 p.m.  
Mr. Wirt updated Council on the status of the new hospital and the demolition and planning portion of the project.  
Members were informed of the upcoming consultation visit from the Joint Commission to examine programming and environmental issues.
Mr. Wirt conveyed that Dr. Bradley Meier, director of Professional Services, shared his priorities with the advisory committee at yesterday’s meeting.  
Mr. Wirt spoke of the smoking cessation project. The target date for completion of the project’s final phase is February 2008.

Council was briefly updated on hospital staffing and the recruitment efforts to fill the unit director vacancies.
Gary Wirt informed Council that the next DPC Advisory Committee meeting will be held on July 18 at 2:30 in the DPC director’s conference room.

Vice-Chairman Meldrum stated that once the by-laws have been amended membership attendance will be reviewed and necessary action implemented.

A written report was provided.  Carol Harman spoke of the success of the “Get the Scoop on Mental Health” event held in partnership with Rita’s Water Ice. 
Council was updated on the status of the Central Middle School pilot follow-up, and the anticipated reduction in Safe and Drug Free Funds.
Ms. Harman announced that copies of the Delaware Youth Risk Behavior Survey: County Level Findings 2005 are available for review.

Ms. Harman reported that CMH and DOE are investigating funding sources for a professional to train school staff in identifying children who may be experiencing behavioral health disorders and the appropriate referrals for service.
Council was updated on Medicaid’s reimbursement for school health services, the Foster Care Screening Project, Child Wellbeing Grant and Trauma Focused Cognitive Behavioral Therapy Pilot.  
Ms. Harman spoke of children potentially receiving resources from the Money Follows the Person grant.  
Highlights were provided regarding state staff’s training for the administering of the Global Assessment of Individual Need and training of substance abuse providers and certification of clinicians regarding same, and of the development of protocols for youth who may present to the Needle Exchange Program. 
Discussion briefly centered on the issue of transition.   Plans to convene a small group of adult and children’s providers to begin preliminary discussions about policy, regulatory, service and practice issues were shared by Ms. Henry.    Cathy McKay reported that the Delaware Interagency Council on Homelessness’ transition committee is looking to integrate their efforts with the Commission 50’s regarding the issue of housing for youth.  
Andrea Guest updated Council on the progress of the J&J Supported Employment Grant.  She noted the success of the supported employment model.  Progress has been made by increasing the number of consumers who gained employment and the number of employers who are willing to consider consumers as potential employees.  The need to continue to work on recovery orientation was noted.  Discussion followed.  
The misconception that obtaining gainful employment will terminate Medicaid benefits was discussed.  Ms. Guest offered to have a member of the benefits planning staff conduct a presentation at a future Council meeting.  

Renata Henry conveyed the division’s and DVR’s continued commitment to the program.

Renata Henry thanked meeting attendees for their participation in events celebrating May is Mental Health Month.
Ms. Henry reported that invitations for the June 22 provider meeting will be extended to both adult and children’s service providers.  The focus of the meeting was shared.  Plans to examine transition barriers and identify ways in which to close the gaps in the service system were shared.    
Council was informed of the division’s RFP for supervised apartments for young adults and youth transitioning out of the children’s system.

Plans to convene a meeting to examine the potential impact of the Money Follows the Person grant on DPC and the mechanics of same were shared.

Ms. Henry spoke of the upcoming meeting with the Division of Public Health regarding the Adult Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey.  Ways in which to implement the survey’s mental health modules in order to understand the burden of mental illness and its relationship to health, other health behaviors and health risk factors will be determined.
Council was informed that a draft of the division’s mission statement and documents relating to the strategic plan will be shared with Council at the June meeting.

· Council congratulated Chuck Sawchenko on his recent promotion.  Sgt. Sawchenko extended an open invitation to meeting participants to approach him with questions regarding police issues.

· Lisa Pertzoff spoke of the Commission on Community-Based Alternatives for Individuals with Disabilities’ work, mission, goals and objectives.  She shared her concern that reference to addictions was lacking in the document and her recommendation that the language be amended to include same.  Meeting participants shared comments relating to the commission’s goals, the process for establishing the goals, and the sub-committees’ contributions.  The commission’s  goals and objectives for their five year plan are available for review at www.udel.edu/cds/ccba. 

Meeting participants were informed of the commission’s plan to hold public hearings in each county, as well as DelARF’s upcoming public hearing, to enable individuals the opportunity to provide input.  

Individuals interested in sub-committee participation were encouraged to attend.  
Ms. Pertzoff conveyed Rita Landgraf’s interest in communicating with individuals about the Commission on Community-Based Alternatives for Individuals with Disabilities’ five year plan.  She indicted that individuals interested in contacting Ms. Landgraf can e-mail her at ritalas94@aol.com. 
Andrea Guest acknowledged Ms. Henry’s contribution for the efforts made to include mental health into the commission’s goals.  

· Aimee McFarlan announced that UHS has successfully acquired the St. Jones Center for Behavioral Health.  It was noted that inpatient and partial day services are currently available for adults and that the Dover Behavioral Health System is accepting walk-ins for adult mental health assessments.  DBHS’s current and future bed capacity was shared.

· Jack Akester informed meeting participants of the MHA’s upcoming presentation on stress.  

Chairman Lafferty expressed his heartfelt appreciation to meeting participants for their attendance.  There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:55 a.m.
	ACTION
Lisa Pertzoff motioned to accept the minutes as presented.  Gary Wirt seconded the motion.  The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.

Gary Wirt motioned that Council approve the ad hoc committee’s recommendations as stated with the exception of the sixth bullet, which will include the recommendation that Section VI, Item 6 of the by-laws be amended as follows: Members of the Council who fail to attend at least 50% of the meetings during the calendar year will be reviewed by the Membership Committee.  If circumstances warrant, the Membership Committee may recommend termination to the full Council.  The Secretary and Governor will be notified in order that substitute appointments may be made in the case of full members.”  Vice-Chairman Meldrum seconded the motion.  The motion carried by unanimous vote. 
The proposed revisions to the by-laws will be presented for Council’s approval at the June meeting.
 


The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, June 21, 2007 from 9:00 a.m. to 12 noon at the Grass Dale Conference Center.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH
